Minutes of the Lake Hopatcong Commission

November 8, 2010



A meeting of the Lake Hopatcong Commission was held on November 8, 2010 at the Hopatcong Civic Center, 32 Lakeside Boulevard, Hopatcong, New Jersey. At 7:03 p.m., Chair Felter called the meeting to order and stated that the meeting was being held in accordance with "Open Public Meetings Act."

Salute to the Flag:
Chair Felter and all those in attendance joined in a salute to the flag.

Moment of Silence:
Chair Felter asked for a moment of silence for troops serving abroad.
Roll Call:

Present:
Betty Lou DeCroce, Tom Foley, Elizabeth Gantert, Daniel McCarthy, Kerry Pflugh, Joel Servoss, Richard Zoschak, Edward McCarthy (Morris County Alternate)
Absent:
David Jarvis 
With nine members present at Roll Call, Chair Felter declared a quorum.  

Communications

The Chair asked if there were any questions on communications.  Mr. Zoschak inquired about the resolution from Musconetcong, asking if the Musconetcong Sewage Authority (MSA) was invited to sit on the Committee.  Ms. Macalle-Holly advised they were not.  He stated they are the ones that use the water and they could be hurt by the lack of water.  
Treasurer's Report/Payment of Bills
Ms. Gantert reported the Valley National Bank checking account balance as of October 31, 2010 was $50,770.12.  The Revised Bill List of $10,350.96 was submitted for approval.  Mr. D. McCarthy made a motion to approve the Revised Bill List and Mr. Servoss seconded.  

ROLL CALL:

	DeCroce
	Yes
	Servoss
	Yes

	Foley
	Yes
	Zoschak
	Yes

	Gantert
	Yes
	McCarthy, E.
	Yes

	McCarthy, D.
	Yes
	Felter, R.
	Yes

	Pflugh
	Yes
	
	


Motion unanimous.

Approval of September 20, 2010  Meeting Minutes
Mr. Zoschak made a motion to approve the September 20, 2010 Meeting Minutes and Ms. Gantert seconded.  The Chair requested a roll call vote.
ROLL CALL:

	DeCroce
	Abstained
	Servoss
	Yes

	Foley
	Yes
	Zoschak
	Abstained

	Gantert
	Yes
	McCarthy, E.
	Abstained

	McCarthy, D.
	Yes
	Felter, R.
	Yes

	Pflugh
	Yes
	
	


Motion carried 6-0-3 (three abstentions). 
Approval of October18, 2010  Meeting Minutes
Mr. Zoschak made a motion to approve the October 18, 2010 Meeting Minutes and Mr. Servoss seconded.  The Chair requested a roll call vote.

ROLL CALL:

	DeCroce
	Abstained
	Servoss
	Yes

	Foley
	Yes
	Zoschak
	Yes

	Gantert
	Yes
	McCarthy, E.
	Yes

	McCarthy, D.
	Yes
	Felter, R.
	Abstained

	Pflugh
	Yes
	
	


Motion carried 7-0-2 (two abstentions). 

Chair Felter thanked Mr. D. McCarthy for chairing last month’s meeting because of a family emergency that came up about ten minutes prior to the meeting.  

Lake Hopatcong Alliance (LHA) Update

Mr. Steve Gebeloff of the Alliance discussed how the water hyacinth continues to recede. By late October he observed only three healthy groups of approximately 50 plants.  He stated the LHA is trying to find a site for a boating festival and is working on its lake awareness program consisting of a map and brochure.  He also discussed what is happening with the River Styx Bridge indicating Sussex County received $1M federal grant for the bridge repair which is scheduled to begin when the drawdown is complete in mid-December.  He discussed the problems with the bridge and how it will be repaired.  They do not intend to close the bridge to traffic.  He stated the County was not aware of the new drawdown schedule and it may be helpful if the County is kept apprised of the refill in the spring.  

Commissioners’ Comments

Mr. Zoschak reiterated his concern why someone from the MSA was not on the committee to review the water level management plan.  The Chair stated the Commission will advise the MSA when the LHC meeting will be to hear public comment on the plan.
Public Comment

Chair Felter opened the meeting to public comment with a two minute time limit per speaker.  
Cliff Beebe, Beebe Marine, inquired if the Commissioners received a copy of the Hudson Maxim 1912 testimony to the Senate Committee which he read at last month’s meeting.  He stated the problems the owners of the lake faced then are the same as today.  The Commission is being used to perpetrate a fraud because the State does not have the deeds to the bottom of the lake.  He stated the Commission should make the State produce the deeds.  The law says the lake will be kept full at all times subject to the elements and questioned how the Commission can vote on something that contradicts the laws.  

John Kurzman stated the Commission should be commended for its efforts to preserve the lake level.  He stated the MSA should have 6 cfs passing flow if that is what is in their permit.  He discussed how other downstream organizations were at the meeting last month voicing their concern if the lake is down a foot, there should a process to consider reducing the outflow to less than 12 cfs.  He discussed how he reviewed data from 1956 to 1975.  There was only one year when the 12 cfs minimum was actually observed.  He stated history will show its okay to reduce below 12 cfs.  He discussed the Musconetcong River temperature readings posted on the Commission website and the location of other temperature readings downstream.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated Princeton Hydro does monitoring for LHC for in-lake and there is a location at the dam (Station #5).  She stated the Lake Musconetcong Watershed Association has volunteers that monitor downstream and the Commission has no control over how they do their monitoring or where they do it.   He questioned at what point Lake Hopatcong will be responsible for everything downstream which may become more important as downstream dams are removed.  Ms. Pflugh discussed how the State uses volunteer water quality monitoring data.  A Quality Assurance Project Plan (QAPP) is needed for the State to use the data in any type of regulatory decision-making.   Ms. Pflugh stated there is a court order for the minimum passing flow.  Mr. Kurzman asked if he could get a copy of the court order.
Ron Sorensen, Lake Hopatcong Marine, stated the MSA is not on the committee.  He stated he believes the maximum discharge rate out of the MSA is 5.79 MGD and they need a water flow of 5.4 cfs and Lake Hopatcong lets out 12 cfs in addition to the tributaries and Lake Musconetcong.  He stated we are never anywhere near the number that they need for dilution to use their maximum permit level of 5.79.  Mr. Zoschak stated he believes the MSA is concerned because the DEP is going to lower their limits.  Mr. Sorensen stated he believes there will be one more committee meeting then the water level management draft plan will be released to the Commission for public comment.  He stated there are a lot of issues the Commission should pay attention to in terms of environmental and wildlife concerns.  Ms. Pflugh stated the DEP Commissioner should be briefed on the draft plan tomorrow.
Steve Levinson, resident of Lake Hopatcong, stated he had an opportunity to review the draft 2010 water management plan.  He stated he was shocked to see it looks at all the stakeholders with the exception of Lake Hopatcong stakeholders.  There was nothing in the plan to address Lake Hopatcong water quality issues as a result of the arbitrary 12 cfs discharge requirement.   He stated by the end of August when the lake is down 2-1/2 feet by maintaining the flow, you increase the heating of the lake and decrease dissolved oxygen.  The recreational use of the lake towards the end of the season becomes virtually non-existent.  To ignore that issue to the exclusion of all users is completely irresponsible.  There was discussion as to what report he was referring to because the draft water level management plan has not been released.  He stated when the report comes out it should look at all stakeholders.  The stakeholders that use Lake Hopatcong are missing.  There is nothing that talks about water quality impact on Lake Hopatcong.  Ms. Pflugh stated that if people are releasing this draft report, it is not good form.  The DEP Commissioner has not yet been briefed and there are probably multiple versions that have gone to the citizens’ advisory committee (CAC).  Those that have copies should refrain from sharing it until the DEP Commissioner has an opportunity to review the it.
Ray Fernandez, resident of Jefferson, stated he represents the LHA on the CAC.  He stated Steve Levinson has an environmental background and he asked him to come to an LHA Board meeting.  He reports on what happens at the CAC meetings to the LHA board.  They asked Mr. Levinson to look at the draft because of his extensive environmental background.  Mr. Fernandez stated everyone understand water is terribly important.  He thinks the public is probably asking that the LHC put a lot of thought and energy into the water management plan since water volume is the biggest component of everything else that happens to the lake environment.  It affects the fishery, biota, water quality, and everything at the lake.  It appears that how the plan has been reviewed and revised, it is not the most important thing that the Commission does and it is not the most important thing managed at the lake.  He stated the plan needs to have a little more focus in how it affects the water quality at the lake.  It focuses on the water quality downstream, but not much on how controlling the level and keeping it high creates better water quality at the lake.  

Chairman’s Report
The Chair stated he met with the DEP Commissioner and discussed many issues from funding to lake quality to having a home for the harvesting equipment.  The meeting went well and was productive.  Senator Oroho, Ms. Pflugh, DEP Deputy Chief of Staff, Executive Director of Morris County Park Commission also attended.  He stated they are still waiting to get some reports back from the DEP and the Senators about the funding. There was movement about possible funding sources.  The DEP Commissioner also talked about using the Franklin Building as a temporary fix and he has funding for a building at the State Park.  If the Commission does not get funding, some very difficult decisions will have to be made within the next couple months.  
He stated there was a presentation last month about fundraising ability.  Commission Counsel in Deputy Attorney General Office stated it should be handled through a third party as a friends group or alliance.  The money could be funneled through.  The Commission has a lot of potential issues with appropriation laws, pay-to-play and other issues.  It needs to be discussed with a third party to have fundraisers like that.
The Chair stated the staff did an unbelievable job this year not just with the weed harvesting, but with the maintenance of the equipment.  He stated it is hard to find staff like that which is why it is important to find funding to bring the staff back.  They went above and beyond what they needed to do.  He stated they are lucky to have the staff including Ms. Macalle-Holly, Mr. Calderio and Mr. Marke and others involved who did a great job.  They went above and beyond what a lot of other people would have done and the lake was a better place for it.

In response to Mr. E. McCarthy’s inquiry about the equipment, the Chair responded there are a couple harvesters inside the building that started to have work done one.  There is an inventory of parts ready to go when, hopefully, staff returns.  

Grants Update

Dr. Lubnow provided an update on the various grants.  For the US EPA grant, Princeton Hydro is still waiting to hear back from the manufacturer on the peat biofilter final design for the retrofit at the Jefferson Daycare.  After manufacturer review, it goes back for additional review to the Township and State.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated information was sent to Jeff Elam at Jefferson DPW for other potential projects with remaining EPA grant funds since the detention basin restoration project in Jefferson could not be completed.  
For the SFY05 319 grant, Princeton Hydro forwarded the bid document to Ms. Macalle-Holly.  He stated he had a call from distributor that is holding the Aqua-Filter and he will give him a call.  

For the SFY10 319 grant, Dr. Lubnow incorporated Ms. Macalle-Holly’s comments into the QAPP and sent back to her.  He stated Princeton Hydro hopes to have all the draft design plans for the 319 projects by the end of this year for comment.   He stated PH completed the in-lake monitoring in September.  He will have the year-end report at the December meeting.  He stated he will be meeting with Ms. Macalle-Holly tomorrow to review the harvesting and weed control practices over the last few years at the lake for the development of the aquatic plant control management plan that the LHA is doing.  He stated on November 19, Mr. Mancini, DEP project manager for 319 grants, will be coming to the lake for a status report on the grants.
Ms. Pflugh asked Dr. Lubnow to address water quality in response to the discussion earlier on it and how Princeton Hydro has reported previously that the water quality has improved and how the technologies that have been put in are making a difference in terms of water quality.  She stated the report the DEP submitted to the EPA included documentation demonstrating that the practices have improved the quality of the water at least in the middle part of the lake and was positioned as a success story.  Dr. Lubnow stated there is a restoration plan in place which specifically ties into water quality and it was approved based on the revision of the TMDL.  He stated there are other components that are being investigated such as the drawdown which is linked to water quality as well as the aquatic plant management plan.  Each plan focused on one particular component of the whole eco-system of Lake Hopatcong.  Ms. Pflugh reminded everyone that restoration plan was developed as a result of the surface water quality being impaired for phosphorus.

Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the report was submitted to the DEP to request the next reimbursement from the MOA for $65K.  She stated DEP indicated they would try to issue that reimbursement as quickly possible hopefully within the next couple weeks.    She stated she submitted another reimbursement request to the DOT I BOAT NJ grant.  
Old Business

Lake Hopatcong Water Level Citizens Advisory Committee (CAC)

The Chair stated they are trying to set a date for the next meeting, but the date has not been confirmed yet.  The Chair stated the Commission would set a date for a Commission meeting to hear public comment on the plan.  He would not have it at a regular meeting, but have a meeting where that would be the only topic of discussion.
Use of Ice-Eaters on Lake Hopatcong

Chair Felter stated letters were sent out that the Commissioners requested and they were in the communication package.  Mr. D. McCarthy inquired how things were going with fliers and brochures.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated last year she asked Lake George Association if the Commission could make copies and distribute their brochure which they agreed to and to put a link onto the LHC website.  The Commission has permission to do that, but does not have permission to re-use their brochure and put the Commission on it.  She reported the letter stated she would be developing a webpage on ice-eaters.  She contacted Art Clarke today to get digital copies of the pictures he provided to the Commission to use on the website.  He stated public education is important and hopefully people will contact town officials if they see ice-retardant systems running amuck.  He did speak at the Hopatcong Council about this topic.  He discussed how Hopatcong and Jefferson’s ordinances allow for a 25’ disturbed area.  He stated in his view he did not think 25’ was needed and it was way too much.   He thinks 10’ should do it.  He was asked to inquire how the Commission feels about this.  Mr. Zoschak inquired what the manufacturers of the equipment say would be an effective range.  He stated at his home the area has only been opened 4-6 feet and it has not been a problem.  There was discussion on whether 25’ was appropriate.  Mr. Servoss stated the ordinance is good for educational purposes only.  After speaking with Hopatcong Building and Zoning officers, they both believe it is an unenforceable ordinance especially given the fiscal constraints and they cannot go on someone’s lakefront property without permission.   Mr. D. McCarthy stated ordinances could not be changed in the next two months so it is clearly a public education campaign.  Ms. Macalle-Holly reviewed what was documented in the letter and how public education will move forward.  Ms. DeCroce asked Ms. Macalle-Holly to have each municipality put it up on their websites.  
Sub-Committees

Mr. Felter stated the personnel committee will have something to report on in December and he will be sending an email out within the next day or so.
New Business

The Chair inquired if anyone had any new business.  Ms. Macalle-Holly stated the drawdown will start on or about November 19 based on the draft water level management plan.  The DEP contacted the Commission during the end of October to let the Commission know about the drawdown schedule.  
Public Comment
Mr. Gebeloff discussed a New Jersey Herald article about the fall trout stocking being delayed because there was not enough water and the water was too warm.  He stated the rivers affected were the Musconetcong, Pequest, Paulskill, Big Flat Brook, Walkill, Rockaway, Raritan and Ramapo.  He stated he did not think anyone could blame Lake Hopatcong for reducing the flow of causing a problem of anything but the Musconetcong.  The advantage the Musconetcong has is the river has Lake Hopatcong which can be used as a reservoir to store water.   He discussed how water from the lake could be let out before and after the stocking, but water needs to be used wisely and should not demand the 12 cfs all the time.  The water should be stored for when needed.
Mr. Kurzman stated at the last meeting, the MWA representative stated they were going to work with the DEP to request a study.  He discussed the Division of Fish and Wildlife monitoring sites in the river which only monitors temperatures and observations.  He stated there are two businesses right at the Willow Street monitoring locations.  One of the businesses is a dog boarding business by the monitoring location.  Mr. Kurzman stated if dams are being removed from the river, is the Commission making sure it understands the upstream impacts of removing the dams.  Mr. Kurzman asked where is the study is about the dam removals.  He discussed how a settlement agreement for cutting down tress to make the Garden State Parkway is a $4M line item in the DEP budget in the next two to go to Windsor, Hamilton and Robbinsville for trees.  His proposal is to create the Lake Hopatcong Re-Watering Act.  When the State lowers the level below the level it is supposed to, the Re-Watering Act would kick just as the no net loss reforestation act kicks in.  
Mr. Beebe discussed his experience with ice-eaters which do work better than the bubblers.  They should be aimed toward the shore.  He stated when people register a boat on Lake Hopatcong they are paying to run the boat until the lake has ice.

There being no further public comment, at 8:15, Ms. DeCroce made a motion to adjourn and Mr. D. McCarthy seconded.  Motion was unanimous.  
Prepared by:  Donna Macalle-Holly 
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